## **Journal of Conflict Studies**





# Comparing the European and the Southeast Asian Response to Global Terrorism

## Barry Desker et Elena Pavlova

Volume 25, numéro 1, summer 2005

URI: https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/jcs25\_1art01

Aller au sommaire du numéro

Éditeur(s)

The University of New Brunswick

**ISSN** 

1198-8614 (imprimé) 1715-5673 (numérique)

Découvrir la revue

Citer cet article

Desker, B. & Pavlova, E. (2005). Comparing the European and the Southeast Asian Response to Global Terrorism. *Journal of Conflict Studies*, 25(1), 7–26.

#### Résumé de l'article

This article examines the mechanisms for combating global terrorism which emerged in Europe and Southeast Asia in the aftermath of 11 September, the Bali bombing, the two Jakarta bombings, and the Madrid train bombings. The article argues that, despite various attempts at crafting a common security framework in each region, the most successful examples of counter-terrorism and anti-terrorism cooperation thus far have been at the bilateral and trilateral levels. In balancing between national security priorities and multilateral cooperative arrangements, the main difference between the European and Southeast Asian approach comes from the different ways in which the terrorist threat is perceived. While the European reaction is determined by the acknowledgement of a "common external threat," the Southeast Asian response is based on the recognition of a "common internal threat." Such divergence of perspectives invariably nuances the scope of national and regional initiatives in each case scenario. These are further reinforced by the ideational and operational modalities of each regional community (EU and ASEAN).

All rights reserved @ Centre for Conflict Studies, UNB, 2005

Ce document est protégé par la loi sur le droit d'auteur. L'utilisation des services d'Érudit (y compris la reproduction) est assujettie à sa politique d'utilisation que vous pouvez consulter en ligne.

https://apropos.erudit.org/fr/usagers/politique-dutilisation/



Érudit est un consortium interuniversitaire sans but lucratif composé de l'Université de Montréal, l'Université Laval et l'Université du Québec à Montréal. Il a pour mission la promotion et la valorisation de la recherche.

# Comparing the European and the Southeast Asian Response to Global Terrorism

by Barry Desker and Elena Pavlova

#### **ABSTRACT**

This article examines the mechanisms for combating global terrorism which emerged in Europe and Southeast Asia in the aftermath of 11 September, the Bali bombing, the two Jakarta bombings, and the Madrid train bombings. The article argues that, despite various attempts at crafting a common security framework in each region, the most successful examples of counter-terrorism and anti-terrorism cooperation thus far have been at the bilateral and trilateral levels. In balancing between national security priorities and multilateral cooperative arrangements, the main difference between the European and Southeast Asian approach comes from the different ways in which the terrorist threat is perceived. While the European reaction is determined by the acknowledgement of a "common external threat," the Southeast Asian response is based on the recognition of a "common internal threat." Such divergence of perspectives invariably nuances the scope of national and regional initiatives in each case scenario. These are further reinforced by the ideational and operational modalities of each regional community (EU and ASEAN).1

#### THE GLOBAL CONTEXT

The suicide operations on 11 September 2001 against the World Trade Center and the Pentagon transformed the concept and the practice of international security. The asymmetric use of force by a transnational network of *al-Qaeda* affiliated religious extremists – bent on producing mass-casualty, synchronized attacks and disgracing America on its own soil and at the heart of its

**Barry Desker** is the Director of the Institute for Defence and Strategic Studies (IDSS), Nanyang Technological University, Singapore, and was Singapore's Ambassador to Indonesia from 1986 to 1993.

**Elena Pavlova** is Visiting Associate at the Institute for Defence and Strategic Studies (IDSS), Nanyang Technological University, Singapore, where she is the Research Manager for the Terrorism and Political Violence Program.

own symbols – astounded the world. The audacity of the perpetrators and their non-conventional use of conventional technologies demonstrated that even the universally recognized hegemon of the post-Cold War international system could not prevent its territory and resources from being utilized to inflict damage on its own citizens and infrastructure.

In consequence, terrorism emerged from the backwaters to which it had been relegated following the neutralization of terrorist groups from the far left and the far right in the 1970s and the 1980s and the semi-successful resolution of various communal, ethnic, and separatist conflicts in the 1990s. The sheer magnitude and the destructive scale of the 11 September attacks called for a comprehensive re-evaluation of the security threat posed by *al-Qaeda* and its associated groups. The dreadful ability of international terrorists and their transnational networks to strike "anyone, anywhere, anytime" required immediate action and a resolute response. Policy makers worldwide recognized the challenge and braced their societies for a lengthy struggle.

Responding to these atrocious acts, President George W. Bush declared a "global war on terror" (GWOT) and designated it America's number one foreign policy priority. He committed the US nation and its people to a worldwide, multifront, and multifaceted campaign. Its key initiatives focused on interdicting *al-Qaeda* operatives and disrupting their terrorist support infrastructures; dislodging state sponsors of terrorism and warning other nations against providing permissive environments for terrorist groups; and cautioning pre-emptive strikes against weapons of mass destruction proliferation regimes.<sup>2</sup> Its methods included military action, law enforcement, sharing intelligence information, freezing financial assets, and concerted drives for international cooperation. In response to the pervasiveness of the threat, counter-terrorism and anti-terrorism activities increased both domestically and internationally.

In the early months after 11 September, a brief crystallization of the will of the international community to fight terrorism also occurred. The contours of a coherent and uniform international policy were outlined in a succession of UN resolutions, which rejected "the prevalent moral ambivalence on terrorism and declared unambiguously that no moral and political justification could be accepted for acts of terror." These were reinforced by a strong and sustained rhetoric on the part of President Bush, who spoke of "a world where freedom itself is under attack," and a "war on terrorism" that will not stop until "terrorist groups of global reach have been found, have been stopped, and have been defeated."

Almost immediately after 11 September, governments in Europe and Southeast Asia responded positively by aligning their administrations and societies with the US-led GWOT. On 21 September 2001, the European Union (EU) Heads of State and Heads of Government approved a framework action plan on terrorism and incorporated the fight against *al-Qaeda* into all aspects of the EU's internal, foreign, and security policy.<sup>5</sup> In December 2003, the European Council

(EC) adopted a common European Security Strategy, in which it reiterated the need for EU member-states to combat global terrorism through joint action with both regional and extra-regional partners.<sup>6</sup> Following the Madrid train bombings on 11 March 2004, the EC issued a solidarity clause, pledging to help any EU country that fell victim to a terrorist attack, and appointed Dutch politician Gijs de Vries as the EU's counter-terrorism coordinator.<sup>7</sup> His mandate included overseeing the EU's anti-terrorism policy and streamlining the implementation of counter-terrorism measures among EU member-states. In December 2004, the previous EU action plan on terrorism was updated to bolster security procedures and enhance operational cooperation.<sup>8</sup>

Similarly, on 5 November 2001, the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) ratified a Declaration on Joint Action to Counter Terrorism, focusing on strengthening national mechanisms and improving regional channels of cooperation. An ASEAN Work Programme on Counter-Terrorism was adopted on 17 May 2002, outlining a three-stage process to combat terrorism by ratifying international conventions and protocols; prescribing practical cooperation between national law enforcement agencies under the headings of ASEANAPOL; and encouraging extra-regional cooperation with ASEAN partners. During this period the ASEAN Ministerial Committee on Transnational Crime emerged as a useful platform for sharing best practices and enhancing information exchange, intelligence sharing, and capacity building. In the wake of the Jakarta bombings against the Marriott Hotel on 5 August 2003, and the Australian embassy on 9 September 2004, ASEAN member-states sought to strengthen the regional legal framework for combating terrorism by signing the Treaty on Mutual Legal Assistance in Criminal Matters on 28 November 2004.

The signing of common strategic agreements between the prevalent multilateral institution in each region and the United States further reinforced such demonstrations of transatlantic and transpacific sympathy and political goodwill. A US-EU Terrorism Pact was endorsed on 25 June 2003.<sup>13</sup> A US-EU Summit in Ireland on 26 June 2004 renewed the two parties' commitment to fight global terrorism.<sup>14</sup> A number of US-EU strategic agreements to strengthen police and judicial cooperation, enhance border control and transport security, and streamline procedures for extraditing terrorist suspects were also signed.<sup>15</sup> Although some differences of emphasis still remained, America and the European Union agreed that the best ways to tackle global terrorism are by combining judicial, police, diplomatic, and military means along with a long-term political approach.

In terms of Southeast Asia, a US-ASEAN Joint Declaration for Cooperation to Combat International Terrorism was ratified on 1 August 2002. 16 During the 17th US-ASEAN Dialogue in Bangkok, Thailand in January 2004, a US-ASEAN Counter-Terrorism Work Plan was adopted to complement ASEAN's own Counter-Terrorism Programme. 17 In addition to securitizing the issue of international terrorism, criminalizing its practices, and enlisting region-

al partners in the global fight against *al-Qaeda*, these accords served the purpose of enhancing regional capacity building measures and initiating information sharing procedures among co-signatories. Both in terms of diplomacy, military assets, and money, America recast its strategic engagement in Southeast Asia under the heading of combating terrorism.

#### THE DOMESTIC CONTEXT

Despite such broad-ranging and far-reaching commitments on the diplomatic front, the fight against terrorism on the domestic front remained the prerogative of individual nation-states. The need to target-harden important infrastructures and to develop emergency preparedness plans against possible terrorist attacks gave rise to the "homeland security paradigm" of national defence. 18 This paradigm effectively blurred the traditional distinction between internal and external security. Both at the legislative and at the executive level, national leaders and their administrations held the key to whether or not terrorist networks would be unraveled, terrorist members prosecuted, and pertinent information shared with neighboring states. Even when recognizing the transnational nature of the threat and the need for joint action to thwart transborder flows of individuals, weapons, and money, some governments continued to feel constrained by their domestic political contexts and priorities. A crisis-driven paradigm of domestic counter-terrorism response emerged as a result.

For instance, although former Indonesian President Megawati Sukarnoputri was the first international leader to visit the White House in the immediate aftermath of 11 September and to pledge her country's unconditional support for the US-led coalition against terror, 19 she was later compelled to condemn America's bombing of Afghanistan. Facing staunch criticism from Indonesia's Islamist opposition parties and considering her own precarious political standing, President Megawati maintained a difficult balance between external commitments and internal priorities. As a result, Indonesia's domestic record of counter-terrorism responses was rather tepid at first. Regional neighbors like Singapore and Malaysia often felt exasperated that *Jemaah Islamiyah* (JI) terrorists, who had managed to escape their own jurisdictions and national territories, could find easy safe-haven and logistical support inside Indonesia.

This situation changed dramatically after the horrific suicide attacks against two tourist nightspots in Bali on 12 October 2002. The political outcry stemming from the bombings and the negative economic impact on the country's tourism industry created the necessary political environment for Megawati to act. On 18 October 2002, she issued two presidential decrees effectively criminalizing all acts of terrorism and creating special judicial powers for prosecuting terrorist suspects involved in the Bali bombing. On 6 March 2003, these were officially passed into national laws. <sup>20</sup> A special task force was formed under Major General Pastika to investigate the Bali attack and to bring those responsible to

justice. However, lack of institutional capacity and poor coordination among Indonesia's security and intelligence agencies prevented the full dismantling of the *Jemaah Islamiyah* network and paved the way for more attacks. The terrorist operations against the JW Marriott Hotel on 5 August 2003 and the Australian Embassy on 9 September 2004 only confirmed the susceptibility of the country to terrorism.

Following the election of Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono as Indonesia's new president in October 2004, there was much optimism both in the region and internationally that the government's stance against JI would receive a significant boost. For one, Yudhoyono had previously acted as Coordinating Minister for Security and Political Affairs during President Megawati's term in office, and had presided in this capacity over the crafting of a comprehensive and coordinated policy to eradicate terrorism in the country.<sup>21</sup> He had also repeatedly voiced his determination to clamp down on *Jemaah Islamiyah* in Indonesia and to work more closely with the United States, Australia, and other ASEAN countries.

But without a clear majority in parliament and having to maintain a delicate balance within his own coalition government, President Yudhoyono proved reluctant to stage a full-scale crackdown. Instead, his cabinet continued to dismantle JI sleeper cells and JI-affiliated clandestine rings with proven connections to terrorism. This reluctance also manifested itself in the unwillingness of the country to proscribe *Jemaah Islamiyah* and the leniency that some JI terrorist suspects received during sentencing.<sup>22</sup> The uncertain course of the judicial proceedings against Abu Bakar Ba'asyir – the alleged spiritual leader of JI – is another case in point.<sup>23</sup> Although Yudhoyono's personal commitment to the GWOT and to Indonesia's role in it is not to be doubted, his government is unwilling to portray itself as caving in too much to US pressure, while alienating the country's predominantly Muslim population. Moreover, other important challenges facing Indonesia – such as corruption, economic reforms, and democratic transition – have taken priority over the day-to-day fight with terrorism.

Similarly, in Europe, the presence of large diaspora communities from North Africa and the Middle East has resulted in a certain political unwillingness to identify the terrorist threat as "coming from within" and to equate it, instead, with radical elements "coming from outside." In the immediate aftermath of 9/11, Europe associated the security challenge of *al-Qaeda* and its affiliated groups with an external foreign threat. Its sources originated outside of Europe and were linked primarily to non-citizens or first and second-generation immigrants, who had effectively transported violence directed against their home countries to European soil.<sup>24</sup> In consequence, the majority of European politicians were particularly careful not to create the impression that they were targeting law-abiding Muslim citizens. By contrast, they were especially vocal about illegal immigrants and political refugees, who "misuse Europe's freedoms" and

the continent's "social atmosphere of religious and ethnic tolerance." Measures implemented to delimit the granting of political asylum and refugee status to incoming immigrants were indicative of these tendencies. <sup>26</sup>

Great Britain, in particular, has long been identified as a sanctuary and breeding ground for Islamist militants. In 2000, the Blair administration enacted two far-reaching counter-terrorism laws, effectively broadening the definitions of domestic and transnational terrorism and promoting the government's "special arrest powers" to prosecute terrorist members and terrorist supporters.<sup>27</sup> These legislative measures were further strengthened by the adoption of the Anti-Terrorism Crime and Security Act of 2001, allowing for the indefinite detention without trial of non-British nationals suspected of terrorism.<sup>28</sup> However, in view of the historical record of British citizens involved in terrorist activities – including a number of major al-Qaeda plots abroad – these new statutory powers will have little effect on dampening domestic participation in international terrorism. In April 2003, two British nationals took part in a suicide operation in Tel Aviv, Israel.<sup>29</sup> At present, two other British-born Islamists are in detention in Morocco on terrorism charges related to the Casablanca bombing of 16 May 2003.30 Furthermore, in the three years since 11 September, UK-born and UK-bred terrorists – such as Omar Said Sheikh (the mastermind of the kidnapping and killing of US journalist Daniel Pearl in Pakistan in January 2002) and Richard Reid (the al-Qaeda "shoe-bomber," who attempted to ignite explosives on a Paris-Miami overseas flight in December 2001) - have figured prominently on the international terrorism scene.

In the aftermath of the Madrid attacks, such threat perceptions underwent a slight change. For one, the majority of the perpetrators were North African migrant workers who had settled down in Spain and had launched the attacks in response to the participation of Prime Minister Aznar's government in the Iraq war.<sup>31</sup> Reporting on the key findings from the criminal probe, Spanish Judge Juan del Olmo attributed these heinous acts to a clandestine terrorist network that had prepared and executed the bombings from within Europe's territory and with the help of European citizens.<sup>32</sup> The killing of Dutch filmmaker Theo van Gogh – by a Dutch-born national of Moroccan origin, who had no prior *jihad* experience or known connections to terrorism – only confirmed the danger of domestic radicalization. Policy makers in the Netherlands responded immediately by introducing tougher anti-terrorism laws and enhancing the investigative powers of law enforcement agencies.<sup>33</sup> These initiatives stood in stark contrast to the country's tradition of paying homage to civil rights and civil liberties.

In both cases, however, the threat of terrorism continued to be associated with immigration practices and unassimilated Muslim minorities. Such considerations were poignantly reflected in various national debates surrounding referendum voting on the new EU Constitution.<sup>34</sup> Looming membership for Turkey, together with the need to open up European markets to foreign labor, have

become particular areas of concern. European voters are cognizant of the dangers inherent in global terrorism, but do not consider them intrinsic to their own domestic political contexts. It is still Europe's physical location – in near proximity to conflict zones such as Bosnia, Chechnya, Iraq, and Afghanistan – that renders them vulnerable to returning *jihadists* or newly recruited ones.<sup>35</sup> Moreover, it is the duty of their own security apparatuses and law enforcement agencies to be prepared to countermand the radicalizing influences which such external elements exert on their own domestic Muslim communities (i.e. foreign *jihadists*, radical Middle Eastern and North African clerics, *jihadist* websites, and transnational recruiting networks).<sup>36</sup>

What this indicates is that domestic regulatory measures against terrorism are always context-specific and driven by trial-and-error practices. The need to reconcile democratic principles of governance with tough internal security measures – crafted to prevent acts of terrorism both at home and abroad – remains an ongoing, but necessary struggle. When extrapolated at the regional level, these developments create situations where nation-states cooperate and coordinate primarily in the name of short-term political interests and immediate social and economic gains. Such difficulties are unavoidable given the magnitude of the threat and the challenges facing individual countries. Limited resources, bureaucratic and judicial disparities, and varying domestic and foreign policy contexts all play a role.

At the regional level the need to harmonize these divergent domestic counter-terrorism experiences with the unifying requirements of international agreements presents an even more daunting task. Identifying a common threat, recognizing shared vulnerabilities, and coming up with a multilateral framework to redress these issues is a slow process. For one, the US-led GWOT is only one of the many priorities that local governments face, both at the national and the international level. Second, the varying domestic political environments and foreign policy expectations of individual nation-states further complicate the picture.<sup>37</sup> Finally, multilateral frameworks that envision processes of joint action – even in the immediate-response-requiring sphere of counter-terrorism – have to be constructed with regard to the ideational spirit and institutional logic of each community. In consequence, the road to counter-terrorism as an experiment in region building will be a long one.

#### THE REGIONAL CONTEXT

So far, multilateral cooperation against terrorism in Europe and Southeast Asia has focused more on capacity building and the sharing of best practices, than on structural re-adjustments and policy coordination. In the majority of cases, the direct outcome of multilateral framework agreements has been to strengthen cooperation at the bilateral and trilateral levels. For instance, days before the signing of the ASEAN Work Programme on Counter-Terrorism, the

Philippines, Indonesia, and Malaysia ratified a trilateral security pact for mutual assistance in the fight against terrorism.<sup>38</sup> The accord's primary objective was to intensify joint patrols and intelligence sharing among co-signatories, aimed at curbing the movement of suspected terrorists and illegal substances across borders. The pact was later joined by Cambodia and Thailand, with Singapore also expressing interest.<sup>39</sup> Prior to that, Malaysia and Indonesia had created a Joint Malaysian-Indonesian General Border Committee to oversee maritime and landborder policing.<sup>40</sup> In November 2001, Singapore and Indonesia met to discuss piracy and bilateral defence cooperation.<sup>41</sup> Most recently, in July 2004, Singapore, Malaysia, and Indonesia have launched trilateral coordinated patrols in the vital shipping lane of the Straits of Malacca to deter terrorism and to curb maritime piracy.<sup>42</sup>

Similarly, in Europe bilateral and trilateral agency-to-agency information sharing and the reciprocal granting of access to detainees have been the most effective measures in terms of producing results-oriented outcomes to date. Joint counter-terrorism investigations like OPERATION MAGNESIUM and OPERATION DATIL (Date) – pooling together the efforts and resources of intelligence and security agencies as far apart as France, Italy, Spain, Belgium, the Netherlands, and the UK – have proved decisive for dismantling *al-Qaeda*'s European networks and putting into place the various pieces of the bin Laden puzzle.<sup>43</sup> Following the Madrid bombings, Spain, Italy, France, and Belgium have worked together to dismantle the clandestine network responsible for the attack. Together with the United States, France, Britain, and Germany are already engaged in joint intelligence gathering missions in East Africa and Afghanistan.<sup>44</sup>

However, some crucial differences between the European and Southeast Asian response still remain. For one, there is a clear divergence in terms of threat perceptions and vulnerability assessments. Second, the varying historical experiences of each region predispose each framework community to address these issues differently. Third, a comprehensive counter-terrorism response at the regional level – aimed at countering the transnational threat of global terrorism – requires a pooling together of resources, a degree of bureaucratic centralization, and a level of political like-mindedness. The extent to which such economic and political integration has been achieved plays a significant role for crafting multilateral policy outcomes in each region.

#### Europe's Response

One of the main differences between the European and Southeast Asian response to global terrorism comes from the different ways in which the terrorist threat is perceived. A marked distinction exists between the "West" and the "East" in this regard. Europe's past experiences with terrorism have been confined to what is commonly referred to as "conventional terrorism." Even at the

height of their destructive potential, leftist, rightist, and ethno-nationalist groups – such as the Red Army Faction (RAF) in Germany, the Red Brigades in Italy, the Basque Fatherland and Liberty Party (ETA) in Spain, and the Irish Republican Army (IRA) in Great Britain – have all used violence with restraint. These organizations were interested not only in "propaganda by the deed" activities, but also in securing a place at the negotiating table. As such, they did not engage in indiscriminate violence and could be "politically tamed" to an extent.<sup>45</sup>

In the mid-1990s, Europe's brush with militant Islamist networks somewhat changed this perspective. The securitization of the "new terrorism" threat required an acknowledgement of its transnational dimensions and potential for mass-casualty attacks. To the degree that such securitization occurred, the phenomenon of "religiously motivated" violence was regarded as a foreign threat. Its origins lay in the close proximity of the "old continent" to North Africa and the Middle East, and their respective zones of conflict (Algeria, Egypt, Sudan, Tunisia, and the Israeli-Palestinian dispute). The hijacking of an Air France aircraft in December 1994<sup>46</sup> and the GIA-orchestrated bombings of the Paris metro system in the summer of 1995<sup>47</sup> were all explained in this fashion. They were viewed not as acts of domestically inspired terrorism, but as acts of violent retaliation against France.<sup>48</sup>

Despite available information on *al-Qaeda* as far back as 1996, Europe was not ready to face the challenge posed by bin Laden.<sup>49</sup> The organization's multi-ethnic membership, multi-dimensional strategy, and multi-layered activities were considered "outside" the scope of continent-wide anti-terrorism legislation. Even when joint investigations succeeded in dismantling a number of North African and Egyptian militant networks associated with *al-Qaeda* prior to 9/11, the individuals arrested were portrayed as political refugees who had effectively transported violence directed against their home regimes to European soil.<sup>50</sup> In coming to the West these terrorists had taken advantage of the continent's open borders, networked societies, and tolerant policies. As such, Europe's way of life and European citizens were not viewed as their immediate targets.

In the aftermath of 11 September and in the light of new revelations about *al-Qaeda*, Europe was once again compelled to re-conceptualize the bin Laden problem. The fact that four of the 11 September hijackers had resided in Germany and traveled throughout the continent – maintaining terrorism connections in countries like Spain, the UK, and Italy – was seen as an indication that Europe had been used as a launching platform for the WTC and Pentagon attacks. A number of disrupted terrorist plots against US targets in Europe reinforced the perception that *al-Qaeda* had gained a local presence and reach.<sup>51</sup> European governments and societies braced themselves to respond to this "common external threat."

The EU policy response in the aftermath of 11 September closely mirrored this threat projection. The gist of European counter-terrorism legislation focused

on four main areas: the suppression of terrorist finances; the adoption of common definitions on terrorism; the strengthening of immigration and asylum procedures; and the enhancing of cooperation efforts between European police and judiciary.<sup>52</sup> A number of vulnerabilities that had helped bin Laden and his associates gain a foothold in Europe were also addressed. Joint patrols along EU's porous borders were discussed; EU requirements for granting Schengen visas were updated; and regional legislation proscribing "hate speech" was considered.<sup>53</sup> Additionally, a joint EU terrorism task force was established, with the goal of maintaining open channels of communication and accelerating the processes of information sharing between Europe and the United States.<sup>54</sup>

Previous EU experiences in fighting terrorism were also tapped into. Countries like France, Germany, Italy, Spain, and the UK had already developed sound counter-terrorism protection measures. Although crafted to meet the threat of domestic terrorism, the presence of such infrastructure considerably expedited the implementation of unilateral and multilateral initiatives to respond to *al-Qaeda*'s global challenge. At the unilateral level aviation security measures were strengthened; national emergency committees were established; critical national infrastructure was target-hardened; and intra-departmental intelligence gathering and intelligence analysis were instituted. At the multilateral level a framework decision to implement a common European arrest warrant was adopted; negotiations for the creation of a common European judicial space were held; and police force cooperation in Europe was streamlined under the aegis of Europol.<sup>55</sup> Other successes include the maintenance of a unified list of terrorist members and terrorist organizations, and the EU-wide ratification of UN Security Council Resolutions 1373 and 1390.

The Madrid attacks lent a new urgency to multilateral efforts to combat global terrorism. The painful recognition that all EU governments face a similar threat convinced them of the need to continue crafting a common European response. Until then, the emphasis had always been on coordinating national anti-terrorism policies rather than on pursuing a coherent and uniform multilateral approach. This had presented European policy makers with considerable difficulties. For one, the EU lacked the resources and the mandate to enforce EU counter-terrorism agreements. Once ratified, these agreements were rarely consistently implemented. Second, national anti-terrorism responses among the 25 EU member-states varied considerably. Governments found it difficult to coordinate their own ministries and agencies involved in counter-terrorism. At the inter-governmental level such obstacles were further compounded by bureaucratic inefficiency, overlapping mandates, and the unwillingness of EU security and intelligence agencies to share sensitive information.

The appointment of Dutch politician Gijs de Vries as the "EU counter-terrorism tsar" was designed specifically to deal with these issues. His primary task is to promote a greater institutional role for the EU by streamlining national antiterrorism policies and encouraging EU security agencies to cooperate with one another.<sup>59</sup> De Vries is also in charge of overseeing the activities of the various EU bodies engaged in counter-terrorism. A plethora of other multilateral initiatives have also been adopted. At the first EU anti-terror summit held in Brussels in the late March 2004, EU leaders called for structural reforms and even set deadlines for their implementation. These reforms focused on improving port and public transport security, enhancing the suppression of terrorist financing, regularizing procedures for storing telephone and internet data, speeding up the introduction of EU biometric visas and passports, and creating a common database for non-EU visa holders.<sup>60</sup> In November 2004, European interior and justice ministers ratified a five-year plan known as the "Hague programme." The plan envisions enhancing security and justice coordination among EU member-states, and grants national police officers access to information held by law enforcement agencies in other EU countries.<sup>61</sup>

All counter-terrorism measures described above were implemented on the premise that the European Union is the most highly developed structure for regional integration in the world. Even if previous attempts at institutionalization emphasized economic development and trade, the events of 11 September and especially the Madrid attacks highlighted the need for greater policy harmonization and resource centralization. To the extent that multilateral counter-terrorism initiatives offered "a common platform for cooperation," they succeeded in strengthening the resolve of member-states to contribute efforts and capabilities to the joint fight against *al-Qaeda*.<sup>62</sup> As the UK Minister for Europe Peter Hain proclaimed on the notion of shared sovereignty:

I do not see sovereignty merely as the ability of a single country to say no. I see it as something to be deployed to our national advantage. In today's globalized world, where individual governments count for less and less, our strength as an independent nation derives from the strength of the alliances and partnerships we make with others. By sharing some sovereignty within the EU, we gain more, not less, independence of action; more, not less, self-government; and more, not less, control over our lives within the EU. <sup>63</sup>

However, regional cooperation in Europe continues to be highly dependent on existing "working relationships" and the dominant political environment. He majority of EU-crafted initiatives are still at their inception phase. Discussions to create a unified homeland defence framework have so far floundered. Centrally directed measures are not always equally followed in their country-to-country implementation. For example, the introduction of a common European arrest warrant has been delayed because countries like Germany, Italy, Austria, and the Netherlands are still struggling with reconciling its enforceable provisions with their own constitutions. Similarly, member-states, such as Belgium and Greece – that consider themselves outside of the "critical threat

level" environment, have dismantled previously adopted emergency preparedness plans.<sup>65</sup> To this day, the leading countries in bilateral and trilateral cooperation continue to be France, Germany, Italy, Spain, and the UK. As a result, the ambiguous dynamic between sovereign rule and regional initiatives still persists in Europe.

#### Asia's Response

In Southeast Asia the threat of global terrorism is exemplified by the presence of one of *al-Qaeda*'s regional branches. The clandestine terrorist network *Jemaah Islamiyah* spans the territories of Singapore, Malaysia, Indonesia, Thailand, and the Philippines. Its terrorist constituency comprises predominantly Southeast Asian nationals. JI-orchestrated bombings and martyrdom operations have taken place throughout the region, targeting both Western interests and local citizens.<sup>66</sup> Operational links between *al-Qaeda* and regional militant groups, such as the Moro Islamic Liberation Front (MILF) and the Abu Sayyaf Group (ASG) in the Philippines, and the Kumpulan Militan Malaysia (MMI) in Malaysia, have all reiterated the localized character of the threat.<sup>67</sup> As such, *al-Qaeda* is considered to have gained an "indigenous face" in Southeast Asia.

In terms of securitizing the phenomenon, the focus has been not only on *Jemaah Islamiyah* and its deadly activities, but also on the rise of radical Islam in the region. The fluid and complicated nature of this challenge is emphasized by the fact that Southeast Asia hosts some of the world's most populous Muslim nations. Indonesia and Malaysia are home to over 200 million Muslims.<sup>68</sup> The Philippines, Singapore, and Thailand have significant Muslim minorities as well. Although moderate views dominate mainstream Islam in the region, a steady shift has occurred – in the past two decades or so – toward more radical perspectives and militant interpretations of the religion.<sup>69</sup>

At one end of this spectrum stand the extremist views of *Jemaah Islamiyah*. Although the organization had its origins in the Darul Islam rebellions of the 1950s in Indonesia – and originally aimed to overthrow the government of President Suharto and to replace it with an Islamic state – in recent years the group has redirected its efforts toward the establishment of a pan-Islamic caliphate in Southeast Asia. Similar to *al-Qaeda*'s global worldview, JI's ideology seeks to revive the form of pristine Islam and the type of divinely ordained government practiced by Islam's founding fathers (*salaf*). Its strategy is to replicate the historic conquest of pagan Arabia in Southeast Asia by staging indiscriminate acts of terror against ruling elites and local societies. To this purpose, the group has co-opted the campaigns of regional insurgencies by sharing resources, operatives, and expertise. Influenced by JI, Islamist militants have progressed from the strictly local outlook and political objectives of "banning vice" and enforcing the *Sharia* (Islamic legal code) to a transnational agenda of global *jihad* (holy war). As a result, communal conflicts have escalated and

provincial groups have engaged in terrorism, two previously rarely observed phenomena.

At the other end of the spectrum stand the Islamic opposition parties and the Islamist social movements of Indonesia, Malaysia, Thailand, and the Philippines. These organizations have been particularly vocal in their criticisms of the social and economic policies of their secular governments. In negotiating a role for the Muslims in the multi-ethnic environments of Southeast Asia, their members have occasionally adopted more radical political stances. The majority of these organizations opposes America's presence in the region and politicizes internally the problems of Muslim communities worldwide. In consequence, they have become the driving force behind a trans-regional initiative to Islamicize domestic politics in Southeast Asia.

However, regional elections across Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines, and Thailand in the period 2004-05 have dampened such expectations. Islamist parties have either garnered low voter turnouts or were defeated. In Malaysia, the Islamist opposition party PAS lost one of its stronghold states and was trounced at the hands of the ruling party coalition, UMNO.<sup>73</sup> In Indonesia, the Golkar party emerged as the election front-runner, but did not collect enough votes to hold a steady parliament majority. It currently shares power with Megawati's PDI-P and a plethora of other small parties. Avowedly Islamist political organizations like the PPP (United Development Party), the PBB (Moon and Star Party), and the PKS (Justice Party) gained only marginal increases, indicating a certain lack of popular support for their pro-*Shariah* platforms.<sup>74</sup>

Much more worrying, however, are developments in the Philippines and Southern Thailand. The Arroyo government, which managed to maintain its leadership position during the May 2004 elections, has been confronted with repeated rumors of a *coup d'état.*<sup>75</sup> Meanwhile, the Philippine army has been battling two armed insurgencies, the communist National People's Army (NPA) and the Islamist Abu Sayyaf Group (ASG). The unsteady pace of peace negotiations with the Moro Islamic Liberation Front (MILF), together with intelligence reports that JI terrorists are still hiding in MILF-controlled territory, have provided little additional respite.<sup>76</sup>

The Islamist insurgency in southern Thailand, on the other hand, has become another source of security concerns. Although the insurgency still exhibits the characteristics of a locally organized and locally inspired conflict, the spiral of violence has engulfed the three southernmost Thai provinces. The initially heavy-handed response of Prime Minister Thaksin's government – together with diplomatic rows that erupted between Thailand and Malaysia over alleged logistical support to Thai separatists – have created additional fractures in the precarious political landscape of the region.<sup>77</sup> Nonetheless, the topic has been steadily avoided during ASEAN meetings and has become the subject primarily of closed-door discussions among regional policy makers.

What this indicates is that the security context of ASEAN member-states has always revolved around their domestic political developments. In contrast to the image of authoritarian governments treading on the rights of their citizens, the reality in Southeast Asia is that the "state" is open to contestation, particularly from religious, ethnic, and linguistic groups promoting separatist or transnational agendas. 78 The danger of *al-Qaeda*'s style of terrorism to the region comes not so much from the violent activities of Jemaah Islamiyah per se, but from the social and political repercussions of a religio-political phenomenon that no longer identifies with a particular territory or jurisdictional authority. In consequence, acts of domestic and international terrorism have struck at the core of the "social contract" between rulers and ruled. They have endangered not only the peaceful and harmonious co-existence of various communities, but also each country's founding principles and day-to-day rationale. In the process, Southeast Asian governments and institutions have become de-legitimized to an extent. Underlying socio-economic grievances have risen to the surface and Islamist opposition parties have been quick to capitalize on such pessimistic outlooks. As a result, the fragility of post-colonial nation-states in Southeast Asia has played to the strategic advantage of bin Laden and his regional followers.

In the aftermath of 11 September, ASEAN's response to this "common internal threat" was to construct anti-terrorism partnerships focusing on bolstering individual country-to-country defence mechanisms. On 17 May 2002, an ASEAN Work Programme on Counter-Terrorism was adopted.<sup>79</sup> Various ARF workshops on terrorism were held.80 Meetings of ASEAN police chiefs discussed practical measures and explored avenues for regional cooperation to combat 12 forms of transnational crime that included "drug trafficking, terrorism, arms smuggling, people trafficking, maritime crime, commercial crime, banking crime, credit card fraud, cyber crime, travel document fraud and transnational fraud."81 All relevant international anti-terrorist conventions were studied, with the view of integrating them within the ASEAN mechanisms for combating terrorism.82 Special emphasis was placed on developing regional capacity-building programs to enhance existing anti-terrorism capabilities. The establishment of national focal points for information exchange and the sharing of technical expertise were also negotiated.83 Framework agreements for deepening regional cooperation among front-line ASEAN law enforcement agencies were ratified.84 In the aftermath of the two Jakarta bombings, ASEAN member-states even thought it expedient to launch an initiative to develop a region-wide legal framework for combating terrorism.85 All of these measures contributed, in part, to the dismantling of JI's infrastructure in Southeast Asia and to the heightening of terrorism awareness in the region.

However, the majority of these initiatives represent only initial forays in the direction of a comprehensive multilateral security framework to counter *al-Qaeda*'s global challenge. The securitization of the phenomenon of international terrorism and its overlap with the rise of radical Islam in the region have cre-

ated a situation in which local governments are particularly careful about international commitments that might interfere with their economic development and policy priorities. As newly independent states, which embarked simultaneously on economic development and nation-building, they are protective of their boundaries and sovereignty. Resource issues and bureaucratic competition generally prevent ASEAN member-states from coordinating their activities in a sustained and synchronized fashion, except where immediate short-term political and economic interests are concerned. As a result, ASEAN's multilateral framework of counter-terrorism mechanisms has been more notable for capacity-building and confidence-enhancing measures than for member-states taking concrete actions or acting in concert.

In part, this is due to the institutional and functional modalities of ASEAN. Founded as "a forum for preventing, managing, and resolving conflicts among its members" in a peaceful way, the community is premised on the two-fold principles of "consensus-building" and "non-intervention." Member-states' autonomy has always been preferred *vis-à-vis* outside influence and interference. This is evident not only in terms of the involvement of great powers in the region, but also in terms of member-to-member collaboration. Furthermore, with the end of the Cold War, ASEAN is a much-weakened institution whose objectives and framework are in dire need of restructuring. As a result, local countries have chosen to respond individually to the JI network.

Similar to Europe, outcome-oriented counter-terrorism collaboration has taken place at the bilateral and trilateral levels. Countries like Singapore have shared information with and provided assistance to regional counterparts, most notably Malaysia, Thailand, and Brunei. Case-by-case debriefings of detained JI activists have been arranged on the basis of separate investigations. Individual ASEAN countries have taken upon themselves the initiative to develop regional hubs of anti-terrorism expertise and training. At present, Malaysia is in the process of establishing a regional counter-terrorism center in Kuala Lumpur.<sup>87</sup> Indonesia is developing an international intelligence center aimed at providing graduate level training for regional police officers. Singapore relies on a Joint Counter Terrorism Center (JCTC) to coordinate inter-agency intelligence exchange and intelligence analysis throughout the region. As such, in meeting the challenges posed by JI locally and *al-Qaeda* regionally, Southeast Asian nations have reacted as countries respective of each other's autonomy, but cognizant of the need to act swiftly and decisively against this common threat.

#### CONCLUSION

This article has argued that the responses of Europe and Southeast Asia to 11 September, the Bali bombings, the two Jakarta bombings, and the Madrid train bombings have been predicated on two main factors, namely the perception of the terrorist threat and the level of institutionalization of each regional com-

munity. While Europe associated the security challenge posed by *al-Qaeda* and its supporters with an external foreign threat – originating, in the majority of cases, outside of its perimeters and equated primarily with non-citizens or first and second generation immigrants who had effectively transported violence directed against their home countries to European soil – the security challenge posed by bin Laden's operatives in Southeast Asia was of a radically distinct nature. Since the vast majority of JI members were of local origin and had effectively used the region's internal security problems as the operating framework from within which to launch their terrorist campaign, *al-Qaeda* was considered to have gained an "indigenous face." The challenge of terrorism in Southeast Asia was therefore viewed as an internal domestic problem, testing both the political survival of local regimes and the post-colonial boundaries through which the body politic was framed.

Whereas the European anti-terrorism policy response reflected the reality of the EU being the most highly developed structure for regional integration in the world, the ASEAN reaction emphasized the soft-mechanism frameworks prevalent in Southeast Asia. The varying projections of the terrorist threat served to reinforce the ideational and operational modalities of each community. While EU nation-states felt comfortable with notions of shared sovereignty and the external nature of the threat,88 ASEAN member-states – as newly independent countries protective of their sovereignty and identity as multicultural societies – were initially defensive of their boundaries and al-Qaeda's internal challenge to their domestic political contexts. The resulting policy outcomes highlighted the ideational spirit and institutional logic of each community. The EU response focused on greater legislative harmonization and policy coordination. The ASEAN response implemented informal tracks of cooperation, most notably in the spheres of sharing expertise and "best practices." As such, individual nationstates – in dealing with the problem of global terrorism – partook and benefited from the multilateral frameworks for cooperation and coordination that they themselves had instituted in each region.

However, in view of the fluid and evolving nature of the threat – as evidenced by the continuing string of terrorist attacks worldwide – concerted efforts to enhance regional anti-terrorism protection and prevention must continue. The path forward is to move in the direction of greater institutionalization. More areas of joint action can be outlined and followed through, as well as greater adherence to UN-mandated and regionally crafted policy initiatives can be implemented. EU's current search for a shared security and defence identity can prove beneficial for counter-terrorism cooperation, especially in the spheres of judicial and security collaboration. Likewise, the recently proposed initiative at the 9th ASEAN Summit in Bali, Indonesia to institute an ASEAN Security Community as a founding pillar of ASEAN practices and objectives can help mitigate the lack of coordinated political will in the region and free the necessary resources to advance toward a more comprehensive and action-oriented counter-

terrorism response.<sup>89</sup> Such response is particularly needed in the "soft-security" areas of trans-border flows of individuals, weapons, and money in the region. In all cases the prevalent wisdom is that if the EU and ASEAN fail to respond effectively and efficiently to the modern-day challenges of a type of terrorism that kills their citizens and targets their interests on the principle "anyone, anywhere, anytime," their relevance as adequate multilateral frameworks for regional peace and cooperation will be seriously undermined.

#### **Endnotes**

- An earlier version of this article was presented at the Centre asie ifri conference 'Europe and East Asia: Experimenting with Region Building,' in Paris, France, October 2003 and appeared in the conference proceedings volume, *Paths to Regionalisation* (Singapore: Marshall Cavendish, 2005), chap. 5.
- The National Strategy for Combating Terrorism (Washington, DC: The White House, February 2003).
- 3. Ajai Sahni, "The Locus of Error: Has the Gravity of Terrorism 'Shifted' in Asia?" *Terrorism in the Asia-Pacific: Threat and Response* (Eastern Universities Press, 2003), chap. 1, p. 5.
- Presidential Address to the Joint Session of Congress and the American People, 21 November 2001, at http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2001/09/20010920-8.html
- European Union, Fact Sheet on the Fight Against Terrorism, at http://europa.eu.int/comm/ external\_relations/us/sum06\_03/terror.pdf
- 6. Source: http://ue.eu.int/uedocs/cmsUpload/78367.pdf
- 7. "EU Appoints 'Anti-Terrorism Tsar," Jane's Terrorism and Security Monitor, 1 April 2004.
- 8. Source: http://www.euractiv.com/Article?tcmuri=tcm:29-136674-16&type=LinksDossier
- 9. Source: http://www.aseansec.org/5620.htm
- 10. Source: http://www.aseansec.org/14396.htm
- 11. Source: http://www.aseansec.org/5618.htm; and http://www.aseansec.org/15649.htm
- 12. Source: http://www.aseansec.org/17363.pdf
- 13. Source: http://www.eurunion.org/partner/summit/20030625sum.htm
- 14. Source: http://www.usembassy.at/en/policy/us\_eu.htm
- 15. David Keohane, *The EU and Counter-Terrorism*, Center for European Reform (CER) Working Paper (May 2005), p. 14.
- 16. Source: http://www.aseansec.org/7424.htm
- 17. Source: http://www.aseansec.org/15982.htm
- Amitav Acharya, "Security Studies After September 11: Some Preliminary Reflections," IDSS Working Paper No.23 (May 2002), p. 23.
- "Joint Statement Between the United States of America and the Republic of Indonesia," 19 September 2001, at http://jakarta.usembassy.gov/joint.html
- Leonard Sebastian, "The Indonesian Dilemma: How to Participate in the War on Terror Without Becoming a National Security State," in Kumar Ramakrishna and Tan See Seng, eds., After Bali: The Threat of Terrorism in Southeast Asia (World Scientific Publishing, 2003), p. 363.
- 21. Ibid, p. 372.
- 22. Zachary Abuza, "Muslims, Politics, and Violence in Indonesia: An Emerging Jihadist-Islamist Nexus?" *National Bureau of Asian Research* (NBR) 5, no. 3 (September 2004), p. 29.
- 23. "Indonesian Police Say Won't Link Ba'asyir to Bali," Reuters, 28 July 2004.

- 24. See, for instance, the *European Security Strategy*, where on p. 7 it reads, "Our traditional concept of self-defence up to and including the Cold War was based on the threat of invasion. *With the new threats, the first line of defence will often be abroad.* The new threats are dynamic. The risks of proliferation grow over time; left alone, terrorist networks will become even more dangerous." [emphasis added], Source: http://ue.eu.int/uedocs/cmsUpload/78367.pdf
- 25. For the terrorist threat coming from immigrants and refugees in Europe, see "Terrorist Fundraiser Jailed," BBC News, 10 July 2003, at http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/england/leicestershire/3056897.stm; "Human Trafficking, An EU Problem," BBC News, 21 May 2002, at http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/uk\_politics/1999578.stm; "Suspect 'Taught Terrorists' Children," BBC News, 23 May 2003, at http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/uk\_politics/3013842.stm; and "Fake Goods Linked to Terrorism," BBC News, 17 July 2003, at http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/americas/3074669.stm
- 26. For an overview of recent debates over harsher immigration policy measures, see "European Press Review: Immigration," BBC News, 21 June 2002, at http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/europe/2057046.stm; "Should We Carry ID Cards?" BBC News, 26 September 2003, at http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/uk\_politics/3128246.stm; and "Radical Re-Think on Asylum Defended," BBC News, 27 January 2003, at http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/uk\_politics/2697407.stm
- "Terrorism Act 2000 Implemented Today," British Home Office Press Release, 19 February 2001; and Terrorism Act 2000, at http://www.hmso.gov.uk/acts/acts/2000/20000011.htm
- 28. See Anti-Terrorism Crime and Security Act of 2001, at www.hmso.gov.uk/acts/acts2001/20010024.htm
- Chris McGreal, "The British Suicide Bombers," The Guardian, 1 May 2003, at http://www.guardian.co.uk/israel/Story/0,2763,947080,00.html
- 30. The Casablanca bombings killed a total of 44 people. See "Moroccan Court Adjourns Briton's Al Qaeda Bombing Case," *Africa Online*, 5 August 2003, at http://www.africaonline.com/site/Articles/1,3,53711.jsp
- 31. Javier Jordan and Nicola Horsburgh, "Mapping Jihadist Terrorism in Spain," *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism* issue 28 (Spring 2005), pp. 180-84.
- 32. "One Year On, Madrid Seeks Answers," BBC News,11 March 2005.
- 33. "Seeking A United Front Against Terrorism," BBC News, 9 March 2005.
- 34. "Dutch Cabinet Withdraws EU Constitution Law," Guardian Online, 2 June 2005.
- "Al-Qaeda's New Front: Frequently Asked Questions," PBS Frontline, 25 January 2005, at http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/shows/front/faqs/
- 36. "G5 Nations Propose Terrorist Watch Center," *Jane's Intelligence Review*, 1 May 2005; and "Identity Crisis: Old Europe Meets New Islam," *PBS Frontline*, 25 January 2005, at http://www.pbs.org/wgbh/pages/frontline/shows/front/special/roots.html
- 37. For instance, the global coalition against terrorism was called upon to support the US war in Iraq. A line of division emerged between states that supported the war against states that opposed America's unilateralism.
- "Indonesia, Malaysia, and RP Sign an Anti-terrorism Pact," at http://www.inq7.net/nat/2002/ may/08/nat 6-1.htm
- Daljit Singh, "Trends in Southeast Asia: The Post-September 11 Geostrategic Landscape and Southeast Asian Response to the Threat of Terrorism," Institute of Southeast Asian Studies, Working Paper no. 9 (September 2002).
- "Malaysia, Indonesia To Set Up Committee Against Cross-Border Militant Activities," BBC Monitoring, 6 November 2001.
- 41. "Singapore, Indonesia Hold Defence Policy Talks," Agence France Press, 13 November 2001.

- 42. "S'pore, Malaysia, and Indonesia Start Coordinated Malacca Straits Patrol," *Channel News Asia*, 20 July 2004.
- For OPERATION MAGNESIUM, see www.leics.police.uk/library/information\_pack.pdf. For OPERATION DATIL, see www.centcom.mil/CENTCOMNews/Stories/10\_02/9.htm
- 44. Keohane, The EU and Counter-Terrorism, p. 13.
- 45. Jonathan Stevenson, "Countering Terrorism at Home: US and European Experiences," *Proceedings of the July 2002 DCAF/ IISS Conference*, p. 1.
- 46. Rohan Gunaratna,"Terror From the Sky," Jane's Intelligence Review, 24 September 2001.
- 47. US Department of State, Patterns of Global Terrorism: 1995, April 1996.
- 48. France was considered a target due to its support of the Algerian regime during the Algerian civil war.
- 49. Therese Delpech, *International Terrorism and Europe*, Chaillot Papers no. 56 (December 2002), p. 19.
- 50. For instance, in March 1998, an Islamist network with transnational connections was dismantled in Belgium. Composed predominantly of North Africans, its members were characterized as logistical supporters and fundraisers for foreign-based militant groups. In 1996, the case against the Roubaix gang in southern France was linked to the Bosnian civil war and the foreign team of mujahidin fighters there. In 2000-01, individuals with French citizenship and connections to Bosnia but residing in Canada were convicted of providing material support to terrorism. They had assisted Algerian citizen Ahmed Ressam in his foiled plot to bomb the Los Angeles International airport in December 1999.
- 51. Examples of al-Qaeda planned attacks on European soil include: the foiled plot to target the Strasbourg Cathedral and the Strasbourg Christmas Market in December 2000; the foiled plot to bomb US military facilities in France and the US Embassy in Italy in 2001; a number of disrupted attacks to use ricin poison to contaminate water supplies in Italy in 2002; and most recently, the foiled plot to bomb the Bologna Cathedral in May 2002.
- Tamara Makarenko, "Europe Adapts to New Terrorist Threats," Jane's Intelligence Review, 1
  August 2003.
- 53. Delpech, International Terrorism and Europe, p. 21.
- "How Credible Are Europe's Anti-Terrorism Defences?," Conference Report, Palais d'Egmont, Brussels, 15 October 2002.
- 55. Ibid.
- 56. Keohane, The EU and Counter-Terrorism, p. 3.
- 57. Ibid., pp. 5-6.
- 58. "EU Appoints 'Anti-Terrorism Tsar," Jane's Terrorism and Security Monitor, 1 April 2004.
- 59. Ibid.
- 60. Ibid.
- 61. Source: http://ue.eu.int/uedocs/cmsUpload/EU\_4.5-11.pdf
- 62. "How Credible Are Europe's Anti-Terrorism Defences?."
- 63. Speech by Peter Hain, Great Britain's Minister for Europe, "The European Response to Terrorism," European Atlantic Group, 12 December 2001.
- 64. Makarenko, "Europe Adapts to New Terrorist Threats," p. 6.
- 65. Ibid., p. 4.
- 66. The most prominent JI attacks include: the bombing of the residence of the Philippines Ambassador in Jakarta in August 2000; the synchronized Christmas Eve Church bombings throughout Indonesia in December 2000; the Rizal Day bombing in Manila in 2000; the Atrium Mall bombing in Jakarta in 2001; the bombing in General Santos City in the Philippines in

#### Summer 2005

- 2002; the Bali blast in October 2002 and the Marriott Hotel bombing in Jakarta in August 2003. For more information, see Jemaah Islamiyah in South East Asia: Damaged But Still Dangerous, International Crisis Group, Report no. 29, 26 August 2003.
- 67. Zachary Abuza, *Militant Islam in Southeast Asia: Crucible of Terror* (Boulder, CO: Lynne Reiner, 2003), chaps. 1-2.
- The Institute of Islamic Information and Education, Muslim Population Statistics, at http://www.iiie.net/Intl/PopStats.html
- Barry Desker, "Islam in Southeast Asia: The Challenge of Radical Interpretations," Paper prepared for the Regional Outlook Forum, Institute of Southeast Asian Studies, Singapore, 7 January 2003.
- Singapore White Paper, The Jemaah Islamiyah Arrests and the Threat of Terrorism, Ministry of Home Affairs, 7 January 2003.
- Said Amir Arjomand, "Unity and Diversity in Islamic Fundamentalism," in Martin E. Marty and Scott R. Appleby, eds., Fundamentalism Comprehended (Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press), pp.179-98.
- 72. Abuza, Militant Islam in Southeast Asia, chaps. 3-4.
- 73. "Landslide for Malaysia's Moderates," CNN, 6 May 2004.
- 74. Anthony Davis, "The Politics of Negotiating the Terrorist Problem in Indonesia," *Studies in Conflict and Terrorism* 28, no. 1 (January/February 2005), p. 35.
- 75. See "Coup Rumors: What They Really Tell," *Philippines Today*, November 2001; and "Army Chief Warns of Plot to Oust Arroy," *The Straits Times*, 6 June 2005.
- 76. "The Philippines' MILF Rebels," BBC News, 6 May 2003.
- 77. Stephen Ulph, "Malaysia and Thailand Wrangle Over Chief Terrorist," *Jamestown Foundation Terrorism Focus* 2, issue 3 (3 February 2005).
- 78. Desker, "Islam in Southeast Asia: The Challenge of Radical Interpretations," p. 2.
- 79. Source: http://www.aseansec.org/14396.htm
- 80. Source: http://www.aseansec.org/12001.htm
- 81. "ASEAN Police to Join Hands in Fighting Crime," Jakarta Post, 20 May 2005.
- 82. Source: http://www.aseansec.org/5620.htm
- 83. Source: http://www.aseansec.org/5620.htm
- 84. Source: http://www.aseansec.org/14396.htm
- 85. Source: http://www.aseansec.org/17363.pdf
- 86. Amitav Acharya, Regionalism and Multilateralism: Essays on Cooperative Security in the Asia-Pacific (Singapore: Times Academic Press), p. 40.
- 87. "Terrorism: ASEAN's New Headache," *Asia Times*, 5 November 2002, at www.atimes.com/atimes/Southeast Asia/DK05Ae02.html
- 88. See, for example, the speech that the UK Minister for Europe, Peter Hain, delivered to the European Atlantic Group. "The European Response to Terrorism," 12 December 2001.
- 89. Source: http://www.aseansec.org/15159.htm